 
Memorandum in Support
TITLE:

A local law to amend the administrative code of the City of New York in relation to creating a parent right to know about environmental hazards in and around public school buildings.

TYPE OF LEGISLATION:

Intro.

SUBMITTED BY:


Public Advocate Mark Green, Council Members Michels and Quinn

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS:
This proposed amendment to the Administrative Code would create a right to know about potential environmental hazards in and around public school buildings for parents of students and employees.

Right now, parents and employees who seek information about conditions in a school have the same limited rights as anyone else.  At present, no City agency serves as a clearinghouse for all information related to environmental conditions in New York City schools.

The proposed bill would establish the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) as a clearinghouse for all reports, inspections and notices of violation regarding environmental hazards in and near schools.  DEP would be required to (i) establish an electronic log of such reports and post the log on the Internet; and (ii) provide copies of all notices of violation and reports to the principal or director of the affected school.  The principal or director would then be required to post a notice informing parents and employees of their right to review the information.

If agencies fail to file reports or notice of violation information with DEP, parents or employees can file a complaint with the DEP commissioner as a way of expediting access.

REASONS FOR SUPPORT:
Parents should have an enhanced right to information about environmental conditions that directly affect their children.  Similarly, school employees should have a right to information about workplace conditions that may affect their health.

This is especially true when the hazards are the result of construction work being performed in or near schools.  Since 1996, with the publication of Construction vs. Children, the Office of Public Advocate has documented numerous examples of environmental and other health hazards in school facilities.  

In January 1998, Yan Zhen Zhao was killed by a brick that fell from the roof of P.S. 131 in Brooklyn.  The brick was being used improperly to hold down a tarp while roof repairs were conducted.  A report by the Department of Investigation and the School Construction Authority Inspector General subsequently revealed that earlier inspection reports had revealed unsafe conditions on the site, but that the SCA had failed to take action.

Following Ms. Zhaos death, the Public Advocate held the first citywide hearings on school renovation hazards and heard testimony from parents about the systemic problem of dangerous conditions occurring in schools undergoing renovation and about the lack of access to information about hazards of all types at schools undergoing renovation.  

The City Council should guarantee parents and employees the right to timely information about any environmental problems.  With improved access to information, parents and employees can better work with school officials to prevent conditions that pose a risk to student or employee health.

